
Annual General Meeting 

ST Mary Magdalen 

27th February 2025 at 7pm 

 

1. Adoration of the Blessed Sacrament 

 

The meeting started with adoration in the Church 

 

Apologies from Fr Paul who was unwell. 

 

2. Parish Priest Report 

 

Fr Luke read out his report, see attached. 

 

Our last AGM Forum meeting was over 18 months ago, when we gathered to reflect on what has 
happened in our parish, particularly since Fr Paul and I arrived, and to map out some of the ways 
in which we can move forward. 
 
As your parish priest, I have responsibility for three Catholic communities and two parishes: St 
Mark’s with Holy Family Brantham and St Mary Magdalen. During our last AGM, I stressed the 
importance of working more closely together. Since then, we have made some positive 
movements towards this goal, which although is still ongoing, is a testament to our collective 
commitment and faith. 
 
First and foremost, we now have one newsletter that embodies the dual identity of our two 
parishes. Although this is still in development, it has greatly improved communication and unity 
amongst our parishioners, helping to foster a stronger sense of community. 
 
One of the notable changes has been in the preparation for First Holy Communion and 
Confirmation. We have shifted to a family and community-based approach, ensuring that these 
sacraments are prepared for in the same way across both parishes. The change made to these 
programmes, specifically First Holy Communion, is designed to work with families in supporting 
and educating them in bringing up their children in the faith. The responsibility is rightly placed 
with the parents who are required to be actively involved in their children’s preparation with 
attendance at Sunday Mass at the primary mode of preparation.  
 
Additionally, I have appointed a Parish Mission Council (PMC) which includes representatives 
from all three of our churches. We have met twice, and the minutes of those meetings will be 
available shortly, showcasing our collaborative efforts and shared vision. 
 
Furthermore, I have appointed a Senior Leadership Team (SLT) who are working alongside me 
to help advise and assist in the daily management of the parish. The SLT members have 
delegated authority and will help as leaders in our parishes ensuring that our parish is well-
supported and efficiently managed. 
 
Alongside the SLT, I required a larger consultative body, similar in some ways to a parish council, 
but also taking responsibility for areas of parish life. This group is representative of each 
community and is designed to act as points of reference for parishioners in each church. They 
are to idea assist me in leading the parish as well as functioning as a consultative body. The 
Parish Mission Council (PMC), therefore, helps to shape the mission and life of our parishes. 
Importantly, as a presence in each community, they act as a point of contact for anyone who 
would like to raise non-urgent and strategic parish issues for discussion. 
 
In December, I was canonically appointed as Parish Priest, and Fr Paul remains my assistant. 
This appointment has helped to solidify our leadership structure and provide stability for our 
parish communities, which is a cause for celebration. 
 



Over the past year, we have hosted Alpha courses twice, providing an opportunity for deep 
spiritual exploration and growth within our parish community. We have also screened two 
seasons of the award-winning biblical series “The Chosen,” and we are about to begin series 
three next week. These screenings have been well received and have fostered a sense of 
fellowship and engagement, enriching our spiritual lives. 
 
In September, we had a successful parish BBQ, which was well attended and enjoyed by many. 
There was also a quiz evening in the hall last Lent that brought a good crowd together, 
demonstrating the strong sense of community within our parish.  
 
At the beginning of this new year, the Polish Community began celebrating Sunday Masses here. 
Their presence has enriched our parish life and has also generated additional income for us, 
adding diversity and vibrancy to our community. 
 
The introduction of the ChurchSuite software has also been a significant development, initially 
trialled at ST Mark’s and then rolled out to include St Mary Magdalen, it enables a unified and 
secure database to be readily accessed by me and allows for greater communication across our 
three communities.  
 
We do, however, face challenges as a community. The first phase of the diocesan consultation 
has been completed, and it highlights the unsustainable future of our Ipswich parishes. We 
cannot continue with business as usual, as our current structures are not fit for purpose. Due to 
the low attendance at the Saturday night Mass, a decision was taken to discontinue it last Advent. 
 
At the last AGM, the question of parish merging was raised, and I said that this was not something 
we were looking at that time. Nineteen months later, and in light of the diocesan consultation, 
this is now something that we should seriously be expecting as a more imminent reality. If we 
realistically want to not just survive as a church, but to thrive as a church community, we need to 
embrace change. The writing is on the wall; Ipswich town has five parishes, and they are not 
viable as they are. This is not something to be disheartened about but to embrace, a chance to 
reimagine what St Mary Magdalen’s could be as a community. 
 
There are real reasons for hope; we can change, we can grow, we can renew our communities. 
I, and my leadership team, are working with a ministry called Divine Renovation, which is a 
Catholic ministry organization dedicated to helping parishes come alive and move from 
maintenance to mission. That is, being a vibrant community of faith that looks outwards and 
transforms the community around it as it makes followers of Jesus Christ. The bishop has 
authorized what I am doing and is watching us with interest. When our parish structures change, 
we should see this as a real opportunity, not as a way of managing decline, but rather a way of 
being the Catholic Church at St Mary Magdalen in a healthier, fuller way. 
 
In conclusion, while we have made significant progress in many areas, we must continue to 
address the challenges we face. By working together and remaining committed to our mission, 
we can navigate these challenges and build a stronger, more vibrant parish community. 
 
Thank you for your continued support and dedication to our parish. I am particularly indebted to 
Fr Paul for his hard work and pastoral commitment, despite his health concerns, for Chris Croker, 
Declan and the Finance Fabric committee, to Linis for her outstanding work with the hall, to 
Michael Long for his work behind the scenes and all of you who serve the parish in many, many 
ways, often unnoticed. My prayer is that we can move forward and outward together with faith 
and hope for the future. 

 
Fr Luke Goymour VF 
 
Appendix 1 – Fr Lukes slide presentation. 
 

 

 

 



 

3. Divine Renovation 

 

Fr Luke explained that yes there are real challenges but also opportunities for change and real 

growth.  Divine Renovation is a Catholic ministry that has been going for about 15 years which 

works with parishes to move parishes from ‘maintenance to mission’.  Its origins are from North 

American, but it is now in the UK and spreading across the world.  Divine renovation focuses 

on three keys the ‘power of the holy spirit’, ‘priority of evangelisation’, ‘great leadership’ or 

shared leadership.  Fr L and his senior leadership team are receiving training, and he is also 

working with a network of priests. 

 

Fr Luke showed a short video from the Divine Renovation website.   

 

Fr Luke views Divine Renovation (DR) as a potential solution to reimagine the parishes. The 

Bishop is supportive of Fr Luke's work with DR and is monitoring the progress. Fr Luke 

acknowledges that the required changes can be unsettling for some individuals.  

 

4. Re-imaging St Mary Magdalens in light of Diocesan Consultation 

 

Fr Luke said that he could tell by some of the responses, that the gravity of the situation not 

fully been understood.  Fr Luke then went on to share the diocesan consultation information 

and explained the data.  He explained that the table shown based on Mass attendance in 

2023, was slightly different now but not much different.  He explained that all of the Ipswich 

parishes are in the lower mid quartile.  Significantly StM & StMM are in the lower quartile of the 

diocese.  StMM averages 110 weekly attendees and StM 205 weekly attendees. 

 

Slide 3 showed the data for the parishes in the lowest quartile of diocesan provision ordered by 

distance to the nearest parish and showed StMM & StM within a 10 minute drive of another 

church. 

 

The projected population of diocesan centres up to 2028 show growth in all areas but Ipswich.  

Ipswich has more parishes than in Norwich, Peterborough or Cambridge and we are smallest 

population wise.  The diocese currently has 44 active parish priests out 52 parishes, more than 

half the parish priests in the diocese are already over the age of 60 therefore in 10 years’ time 

there will be only around 30 parish priests. 

 

As a matter of urgency, we need to address the reality that StMM and other parishes in Ipswich 

area are likely not to exist in the near future.  This doesn’t mean that StMM disappears, but it 

could if we don’t do anything about it.  Parish structures need to change as they are not fit for 

purpose, there is a sense of urgency.   The addition of the polish community has now inflated 

our Mass numbers by 200 a week and helps our parish income. Decisions don’t come easily 

but are strategic.   

 

Fr Luke read out the number of people across three parishes and explained that we can’t 

continue like this. 

 

Fr Luke went through slide 9 (appendix 1) and then asked everyone to consider slide 10 

(appendix 2), saying we must look to the future, asking ourselves what new things is God 

asking of us. We have to get out of this mindset that we work in isolation from other catholic 

parishes communities.  We are Catholics and we belong to the diocese and that comes before 

we are parishioners.  Our baptism is our primary identity, not buildings and structures, what 

matters is the way we live the gospel message. We change or we die, it really is that simple!  

 

Those present discussed slide 10 (Appendix 1) and were asked to digest the questions and 

think about what we could do. Fr Luke asked can we be bold and imagine what StMM would 



look like in 2, 3, 5 years’ time: “What is God saying to us?  What are you prepared to do to 

make this happen?  “Take up my cross and follow me” Jesus said! 

 

Everyone spent time discussion what they had just heard. 

 

Fr Luke asked for some feedback 

 

Jean Mcsorly - More communication with the school, doesn’t know who the head teacher is. 

Lucy Pakes – wants the children to come to church and do more, used to have a good 

relationship with the school.  Fr Luke agreed that there were not many children but said it isn’t 

just the school that needs to engage, he offered the challenge: “What are you doing to be 

engaging with the school?”  Would parishioners agree to volunteer in the school to bring the 

community to them? Some said they used to be governors and wondered if anyone from the 

parish was on the governing body. Joanna McCall said she had been Chair of Governors there 

for a year and was on the Our Lady of Walsingham Trust, she advised that there is due to be a 

change of leadership there and that David Verney was now Chair, a parishioner of St Marks. 

 

Jim Poll talked about how the parish went into decline, Fr Luke said we don’t want to look 

backwards but wanted to look forward.  Jim Poll wanted to learn by mistakes and said we didn’t 

get into this on our own.  Parish & School used to be very united and all that was stopped.  Fr 

Luke fully aware of the past but the world is different, and the school is different, and he said 

again let’s not look to the past, let’s look forward.   

 

Andrew Ford – wanted to welcome all nationalities, he said he didn’t know how to evangelise 

and not sure how to do it.  Fr Luke said that the welcome we give, the hospitality is important 

and mentioned that the PMC had been looking at this. 

 

Gary Page – asked even if we double the numbers that we have, would we still have 

problems?  Fr Luke said we would still have problems as long as we kept our present structure 

-  It has to change.  It’s not just more people it’s about the structure, there is just not enough 

Priests, and it takes seven years to get a parish priest through training and 5 to get deacons.  

We have to work with our current reality. 

 

It was mentioned that moving the polish parish does not change the numbers in Ipswich as a 

whole, although it gives us greater numbers at St MM. 

 

Chris Croker said he thinks we have lost a few from the 10am Mass to the polish mass. 

 

5. Minutes from Last AGM and Matters Arising  

 

Have been on the website for some time. 

 

Since last meeting: 

 

Statement from the bishop point 3 – Bishop came on visitation.  There was no written report 

from his visit – it was a verbal report to Fr Luke.  The fruits and outcome are seen in our 

discussion tonight and the situation in Ipswich.  He is aware of the nature of our parishes and 

been to Mass at each of our communities but there was no report. 

 

7.4 Mass times, it was mentioned there that Saturday night mass was low on number – it has 

now been discontinued.  Fr Luke doesn’t have the power to change Sunday Mass times on a 

whim, this has to be done through consultation with the bishop and diocese council of priests 

and they then have to vote on it.   

 



Weekly bulletin – we have the new bulletin, again that is very much in flux while we have two 

parishes, and all being on one newsletter.    

 

We haven’t bought hymn books – we are currently working on the music liturgy; Fr Luke would 

still like to get new hymn books when this has been sorted out. 

 

Vestments were bought, looking to buy some new alter clothes. 

 

Chris Croker – brought up Number 2 on the second page regarding strength of the two 

parishes and that Fr Luke is not at StMM every week.  Fr Luke said he was here every week 

and celebrates Mass every Thursday.  He also has the Chosen running at StMM and very few 

in people in the room came, when people came over from StM and HF.  He has put on the 

Parish BBQ, Alpha and the coming Lent course are all at StMM, he said when he can he will be 

at StMM.  He has officially only been parish priest since December and is not able to get to 

every Mass.  Chris Croker made a possible suggestion and asked is there any way that Fr 

Luke could introduce himself to St MM for just the homily and could be played over the 

speaker.  Fr Luke mentioned that they are looking at technology this week to help with the 

sound, it is a very delicate situation.  For now, there is a podcast made every week if people 

want to listen to it.  It was mentioned that as a parishioner listening to a homily was different at 

home than at church.   

 

6. Finance Report – Chris Croker 

 

Key points:  

 

• deficit/surplice 2024 we made a deficit of 1.8k which was actually quite good when we 

spent a lot of money on the hall.  Normally the hall makes a surplice but last year we spent 

this, and it made a deficit of 5.3k.  Actuals with an increase were in rates and utilities (gas 

and electric) our renewal came in at the last quarter of last year, but it will impact 2025.  

Because we were on a fixed contract our gas and electric are going to rise 8.3%   

 

• Budgeting next year for a break even. 

 

• 2024 – reason didn’t make a huge deficit as we spent very little on the church and the 

house.  Mostly spent on the hall and more will be spent on the church and house this year, 

but less on the hall.  Roofing work to the church and house, painting to church and house 

and possibly hall.  Depends on quotes as still waiting for some. 

 

• Income - Offertory collection, this flat lined over the last few years might be because mass 

attendance not increasing or consequence of people not increasing what they give.  We 

have seen a movement from cash to standing order, although they tend to not increase 

them.  Something to go in the newsletter, Fr Luke suggested he could say something.  

 

• Rental income successful year – all down to Linis efforts, highest amount we have ever 

had.  Donations up on last year mainly because this includes money for use of the church.  

Next year will separate out the donations for use of the church.  Interest 5% from diocese – 

reasonable bank balance and pretty much stayed the same.   

 

• Just been pledged a further £5,000 Bernard Sunley Foundation, this is to help improve 

church and community hall, although comes with some stipulations which are being 

explored.   

 

• Fr Luke thanked Chris on behalf of the parish for all his hard work.  

 



Michael Long asked if the energy costs are they being included in the rent rates?  Chris Croker 

confirmed that the rates went up last year but suggested the finance committee look at this in 

more detail. 

 

Michael Long said that when the representative of the time treasure and talents initiatives came 

if was deferred.  Fr Luke confirmed it didn’t happen as it involves the parish priest to be here 

every week, so not possible to do it.  He said some aspects of the initiative we will endeavour 

to do.  Michael Long asked would it happen again?  Fr Luke said it won’t as an initiative, but 

the time and talents will be talked about in the parish as elements but not as the program.  Not 

a priority at the moment as Lent starts soon. 

 

See Appendix 2 for the accounts  

 

7. Hall Report 

 

Linis read her report: 

Over the past 3 years, the hall has undergone renovation. The whole roof was stripped, new 
insulation laid and then retiled at a cost of over £30,000 funded by a very generous donation 
from a parishioner. 
Last year, the windows were replaced at a cost of £20,000, with some of the money coming 
from grants. 
These 2 projects alone have made an impact by making the hall warmer, reducing 
condensation and making it easier to ventilate. Installation of new LED lighting and new 
curtains have given the internal area a more cheerful look. The installation of WIFI has also 
pleased many users. All this could not have been achieved without the generosity of 
parishioners who have given up their time voluntarily. 

 
Externally, the fencing at the front and rear together with a new fire exit gate have been 
renewed. The car park has been kept neat by the use of shingle. The trees and shrubs have 
been pruned and the hedges kept tidy. All this has been possible as a result of careful 
management of those who use the hall regularly (weekly) and those who hire for special 
occasions e.g. birthday parties.   

 
Future plans 
A grant has been secured from North West Ipswich Big Local Trust (£4000) for the 
refurbishment of the kitchen. Quotes have been obtained and work is to begin before June 
when the grant has to be spent. This refurbishment is needed and additional funds will be 
added to complete the work. 

 
The toilet area is also in need of refurbishment. It does not meet the standards for disabled 
users. 
Plans are currently being discussed to enable the project to be costed and suitable plans 
drawn up. 

 
The heating arrangements have been reviewed and a large amount of money is required to 
bring the heating up to current standards. 

 
At present, the hall is in use each evening from Monday to Friday by organizations who have 
rented the hall over a number of years. It is also rented out 2 mornings per week. This income 
alone is not enough to sustain the upkeep of the hall.  Occasional bookings for parties and 
cultural events contribute a significant amount to the income.  The rates are competitive given 
that there are several halls in the area which are also available for rent.  Management of these 
events demands a significant amount of time each week to ensure that the hirers get value for 
their money, balancing the risks and ensuring that there is no noise nuisance. 
To enable the hall rental to continue to be managed successfully, more use of the hall during 
the day is required.  

 



A management committee is required to help run the hall to share the responsibility and offer 
new ideas for rental. Currently the hall is managed by 1 person on a voluntary basis and there 
is 1 employee who cleans the hall once per week and helps with the garden, however this 
cannot continue indefinitely without a robust plan for the future. 

 

Fr Luke thanked Linis for her report and the income that this gives the parish.  He also 

mentioned that we need some help for Linis and there needs to be a committee have 

discussed various protocols for locking up.  If anyone can help, please speak to Fr Luke or 

Linis, if you think someone would be good then ask them and encourage them to volunteer. 

 

Chris Croker mentioned that we need to spend over £5000 on the kitchen in the hall and 

therefore this needed approval by consultation in the parish.  Everyone agreed that they were 

happy with the spend on the Kitchen. 

 

8. Items Submitted by parishioners 

 

1. Consultative Body Clarification – Fr Luke showed a slide of the clarification of the roles.  

The item submitted mentioned that they aren’t representative of StMM.  Firstly, Fr Luke 

explained that they don’t need to be, he has the right to choose anyone he wants 

however he has chosen people he can work with. He explained when they are doing 

things or asking questions, they are doing it in my name and acting in the name of the 

priest.  Also to note Pat West is parish secretary at StM but as there is no secretary at 

StMM she covers all the parishes.  Fr Luke showed a slide of the PMC and that there 

were representatives from StMM, StM and HF on this group.  Minutes will be published 

soon.  He explained that these are your representatives.  He also mentioned that the 

two Finance Chairs sit on the PMC as ex officio.  He then went on to explain that the 

Finance committee is a consultative body and appointed at his discretion and advises 

on essential matters.  He consults them on building and financial matters but ultimately  

the decision rests with Parish Priest, who is the one responsible.  He went on to say 

that the SLT & PMC is a new evolving reality, and it will take time to filter down.  He 

asked for patience whilst these got up and running. 

 

2. Bishops Visit – This was discussed earlier  

 

3. Mass Numbers query – Fr Luke had showed the data earlier and confirmed that they 

haven’t been changed since Fr Luke has been involved.  It was noted that Fr Paul 

Spellman was a charismatic priest and when he left some of those people went. It was 

also noted that the Covid “bounce back” also was a factor in varying numbers. 

 

4. Risen Christ Statue – it was asked why this was removed without consultation.  Fr Luke 

said, it was his understanding that the cross-statue was routinely removed according to 

the liturgical year and that the swapping of a crucifix is not something that would 

typically warrant parish-wide consultation. He also pointed out that it is only appropriate 

to have this up at Easter.  He mentioned that photos on the website and on google of 

our church confirm that the cross was  came and went from the alter routinely over the 

years.  The Risen Christ Statue is not lost but in the sacristy.  Jean McSorely was 

unhappy about this not being out and wanted it out all the time.  Fr Luke said it was up 

to the Parish priest to make those decisions, and that for the reasons outlined it should 

only be up during the Easter season. 

 

5. Mass Timings – Fr Luke explained that two Masses are not going to be sustainable in 

the future.  He explained that there are four Saturday night Masses across town 

already.  He explained that not having both the 8 and 10 Mass times on Sunday might 

well be the case. Jean McSorely said that she felt that StMM had been hard done by 

and felt that the Parish had lost out on this. Fr Luek said that this was not the case.  Mr 



& Mrs McSorley left the meeting.  It was asked what time other Masses across the 

deanery were and was it possible to have a list of services.  The Catholic website was 

mentioned but also that this wasn’t always accurate.  Michael Long said there are links 

to all the other parishes on StMM website, and you can get the Mass times.  Fr Luke 

will talk to the deanery as a list was a good idea.   

 

Deanery newsletter was suggested, what else is going on, seen as good idea and will 

become even more appointment.   

 

Alpha course enjoyed and a wider community feeling, Claire Fox agreed that she would 

send details of the Alpha course to other parishes in the deanery. 

 

Fr Luke said he was heartened about everyone that has come out, its challenging times 

but also an opportunity.   

 

Michael Long asked why we don’t get any feedback from the deanery.  Fr Luke 

explained that the deanery doesn’t function the way they did and so information will look 

different. 

 

Dorothy – parking when polish mass on was an issue.  Fr Luke said that this is a 

developing situation, and he will speak to the polish community, however if you know 

you are going to be here a long time then you might want to think about where you 

park.  Dorothy mentioned she had to go into Mass to ask for people to move their cars.  

Dorothy said she can’t walk anymore so has to come by car.  Fr Luke said he will have 

a conversation about the parking, maybe put notices up.   Wonderful that our church is 

full and being used.   

 

6. Music at Mass – 8 am - we are not going to be able to have music at 8am played from a 

recording due to copyright restrictions. 

 

7. Consultation Document - covered earlier in the meeting. 

 

9. Closing prayer 
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